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ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

      MEETING MINUTES

November 1, 2012
Approved by: ________________




Date: _______________________

Board members Present:  Arthur Keown, Chairman; Richard Deschenes, Clerk; Jeffrey Fenuccio; Michael McGovern; Brittane Reinold, Alt.; Richard Haskins, Alt.     

Absent: Gerald Page

Secretary: Lynn Dahlin

Others in Attendance:  Rafael Diana; Attorney Henry Lane;  Edmund and Paula Demeo; Velma Emery; Eunice Malkasian;  John Burns; Attorney Stephen Rodolakis
7:30pm - Public Hearing

Additional Submittals – Neighborhood petition in favor of the project
31 Pierce Road, Rafael Diana: Request for a Finding

Arthur Keown read the hearing notice as it appeared in the Millbury Sutton Chronicle

Attorney Lane spoke on behalf of the petitioner.

The project includes the tear down and rebuild of a single family home on an existing legal non-conforming lot. The proposed construction will have less square footage in living space and will meet all current setback requirements.

Attorney Lane presented to the Board a petition from all the neighbors in support of the application.

J. Fenuccio questioned the original square footage of the house in relation to the new construction and was told that the current square footage was (2,385) sq.ft. and the new square footage was (2,300) sq.ft.

The Board agreed that a site inspection was not necessary as there would be no encroachments to any property lines.

All present in favor or opposition: None.
M. McGovern motioned, R. Deschenes seconded and the vote unanimous to close the hearing.
7:40pm – Public Hearing

174 Manchaug Rd, Edmund Demeo

Variance and Finding requests

Submittal: Letter of concern from S. Chiancola

Arthur Keown read the hearing notice as it appeared in the Millbury Sutton Chronicle.
Ted Demeo explained to the Board that they were moving permanently to their summer residence and were planning to add a second story with no changes in the footprint of the home. They are also requesting a variance to extend their deck out 3 feet further to the rear of their property.
JF questioned if there would be stairs going down to the water from the deck and was told that there would be none. 
All present in favor or opposition to the petition:

Sam Chiancola, owner of the vacant lot across the road, questioned the height of the proposed construction  as he was concerned about protecting the water views from his lot. Mr. Demeo responded that it should not be more than 10 feet higher than the existing structure. M. McGovern was familiar with the area and noted that Mr. Chiancola’s property had a considerably higher elevation off of Manchaug Road and he felt that the addition of the second floor would not hamper the views from the lots behind it. Mr. Demeo reviewed the plans with Mr. Chiancola and he appeared to be satisfied. One other concern Mr. Chiancola had was the use of his property to dispose of lawn debris and building waste. He has had a continual issue with the neighbors using his vacant parcel for disposal of their debris and was using this forum to get the word out that his property was not to be used as such. There were wood posts, cut down shrubs, and leaves that were piling up. It was felt that when he builds there, unfortunately he will be the one that has to haul it out of there. He is hoping that everyone can be neighborly and stop the practice. His letter of  concerns was presented to the Board secretary to be submitted to the record.
Mr. Demeo reminded the Board that he had sold his home and that the sooner that they could move forward on the petition would be appreciated as they needed to get started before winter. A. Keown noted that there would need to be a site inspection on a project such as this and that the Board could not just pass it through. M. McGovern assured the petitioner that from his own experience, construction would be able to start before the weather turns. 

The Board agreed to perform their own site inspections.

J. Fenuccio motioned, M. McGovern seconded and the vote unanimous to continue the hearing to December 6, 2012 at 7:30pm.

7:55pm – Public Hearing

488 Boston Road
Velma Emery

Special Permit for a Bed and Breakfast Facility

Submittal: State Contact information re: Sprinkler requirement

Arthur Keown read the hearing notice as it appeared in the Millbury Sutton Chronicle.

Velma Emery explained that she had been a resident of the town for 6 years living at 488 Boston Road and has had experience in operating a Bed and Breakfast in the past and was familiar with  and meets all the requirements to operate a 1 Bedroom operation. The petitioner restored the interior of the property and felt that the added income would help with taxes and other costs. It was felt that it wouldn’t change the neighborhood. Parking was not an issue and there was a new septic system installation in process.
B. Reinold asked the petitioner if this meant that the property would no longer be on the market. It was replied that it would remain on the market and had been on the market for a year.

J. Fenuccio asked if it would be marketed as a Bed and Breakfast and was answered yes, though it may not be used as one, it would show that it met the requirements, increasing its value. 

M. McGovern questioned what other criteria needed to be met in order to operate the B&B and L. Dahlin explained that Mrs. Emery had been informed that she needed Board of Health approval and that she may need to sprinkler the building.
Mrs. Emery noted that the Town, under the Bed and Breakfast Bylaw, promoted the use of larger older homes in this manner and she understood that at one time for (3) and under rooms it did not 
require sprinkler installation because if so, you would never have a bed and breakfast in an older home. Mrs. Emery contacted the MA Lodging Assoc. who referred her to the State Fire Marshall’s Office who in turn directed her back to the town’s Building Official and noted that she may need to contact a Building Code Consultant if needed to investigate .  Mrs. Emery noted that after speaking with the Fire Marshall’s office, it was determined that it was not a state mandated issue but more a local issue. Mrs. Emery next submitted the contact information she used to compile her information. 

M. McGovern wanted verification that if the Board issued the Sp. Permit, would there be oversight on all other outstanding issues prior to the opening of the B&B.
Richard Haskins questioned where the requirement of the Sprinkler system was found and who would be overseeing that these conditions were met.

L. Dahlin explained that the requirement was found in the MA State Building Code and that though Mrs. Emery was correct in that at one time code allowed up to 3 rooms without the sprinkler system the code verbiage had changed and now required it for the housing of transients.  It was also stated that John was aware of the project and would most likely be overseeing it.
R. Haskins questioned the transfer of the permit to future owners and J. Fenuccio said that the Board did not historically allow transfer of Sp. Permits and that to do so would require re-applying to the Board.

All in favor or opposition:

Eunice Malkasian, 504 Boston Road, thanked Mrs. Emery for taking care of the property which she has loved since she was a child. She stated that her concern was the transfer of the special permit and as long as she understood correctly that it would not be transferred without appearing in front of the Board, she was in favor.   
J. Fenuccio motioned, M. McGovern seconded and the vote unanimous to approve the Special Permit for up to a 3 Bedroom Bed and Breakfast. The petitioner must receive all additional approvals/permits from the town prior to opening.
R. Deschenes motioned, M. McGovern seconded and the vote unanimous to close the hearing. 
8:10pm

Leland Hill Estates  
Black Brook Realty 

(Rick Deschenes removed himself from the Board)   
Submittal: House plan (The Leland)
John Burns submitted the corrected floor that the Board requested prior to its approval as a 5th floor plan option within the development. He noted that he had heard from Jen Hager who had a concern re: the front porch which had been corrected. Steve Rodolakis noted that if approved, this floor plan would also be offered as an affordable.
Atty. Steve Rodolakis noted that the footprint of this new floor plan fit within the foot print of the 3 original floor plans and was actually narrower. 
J. Fenuccio was concerned as there were (2) two plans in front of him and he wanted to make sure they were approving the right one as this one was completely different to what was submitted last month.
M. McGovern noted that the plan submitted this evening was more in character with the approved plans in the development and he had no issue with it.

J. Fenuccio motioned, M. McGovern seconded and the vote unanimous to approve the 5th floor plan known as the “The Leland” as submitted to the Board.

John Burns noted that he had just received the pictures of the Bridge that John Couture had submitted and wasn’t sure if the Commissioner was aware that there was actually missing guardrail that will be installed, but other than that the bridge was complete. Only 20% of the guardrail is in and the remainder is bonded. The requested fencing is in and complete.

J. Fenuccio questioned if it was his understanding that there would be no returns on the fence that would keep people from going out on the wall of the bridge. Mr. Burns replied yes in which J. Fenuccio responded that he felt it was a safety issue and asked if it was possible to install a return  as there  was an invitation to kids to access the area. Mr. Burns agreed and stated that he had no problems taking care of it but was hoping to release the hold on occupancy permits and was hoping that this additional work would not hold that up.
M. McGovern noted that in regards to the other bridge, John Couture would also like to see a guard rail there as well for safety reasons. Mr. Burns noted that in that area sidewalks still needed to be installed but would try to have the guardrail in within a month. It was agreed to install the orange fencing in the event there was a problem with the guard rail installation as there was concern with the coming snow season and being able to see the edge of the bridge.  
M. McGovern  did not want to keep throwing out surprise issues but also had a concern with the fencing around the pump station and the ability to access  through the (3) ft. opening under the fence. J. Burns responded that he would see if he could lower the fence.
Mr. Burns asked for the release of 10 occupancy permits as it was felt that he had taken care of all previous bridge concerns and was agreeable to take care of the new concerns that were brought to his attention this evening. 

J. Fenuccio still had concerns re: the engineering report that the Board received on the integrity of the bridge and Mr. Burns  explained that Art Cabrault (sp) was a specialist with this type wall and was monitoring it with Mr. Burns’s engineers. The report the Board received is a “ benchmark” report and the Board would be receiving more throughout the next year or two regarding the issue of the wall bulging in places.
J. Fenuccio said that in this particular report the engineer stated that there was a swale behind Wall 6 that could cause detriment to the integrity of the bridge over time. He was curious if the swale was being addressed. Mr. Burns responded that that was a good question and felt it was a matter of this engineer getting on board with Jeff Walsh in terms of what is ultimately done there. He also stated that they were not asking for any bond release money so it was decided to just wait to see what 
happens and decide from there. J. Fenuccio wasn’t sure if the wait to see rather than just fix it solution was the way to proceed.
Mr. Burns was confident that there would be no issue otherwise he would not have put the 20K plus monies into the guardrail system knowing that it may have to be removed. He also felt that the Board would be satisfied with the bridge as their message was loud and clear.

It was noted that the Bond was in place to cover the cost of any issues.
J. Fenuccio stated that he just wanted to make sure that it is noted in the minutes that there were still concerns with the bridge after having read the report. J. Fenuccio also wanted to know what the life expectancy of the bridge was thought to be with the understanding that he was aware that the bridge is pre-existing so that the town would know what to expect as well as how to help preserve it. John Burns did not know the answer other than to say that it is about 6 years old and maybe another 20 years.
John Burns felt that in the end, the Board would be satisfied, “ If it’s broke, we will fix it”.

J. Fenuccio motioned, M. McGovern seconded, and the vote unanimous to allow a 6 additional occupancy permits, totaling 10, to be issued until further review.

Board Business:

Approval Minutes

M. McGovern motioned, J, Fenuccio seconded and the vote to approve the April 5, 2012, August 9, 2012 and October 4, 2012 minutes as read.
Decisions:

31 Pierce Road

Ralph Diana -Finding
Discussion:

The Board finds that the new construction on this non-conforming lot has less square footage than the existing dwelling and that it would meet the setback requirements making it also less non-conforming than the existing structure.

R. Deschenes motioned and J. Fenuccio seconded and the vote unanimous that the tear down and re-construction of the Single Family Dwelling on the pre-existing non-conforming lot would not be substantially more detrimental than the existing non-conforming use to the neighborhood.
488 Boston Road

Velma Emery – Special Permit

M. McGovern motioned and R. Deschenes seconded to grant the Special Permit as requested for the Bed And Breakfast Facility.

Discussion: The Board agreed that the property was a perfect place for the use. There was ample parking with enough rooms for the use. The Board agreed that they could grant a non transferrable special permit for up to (3) Bedrooms noting that the applicant needed to pursue all necessary  approvals and or licenses that may be required by other departments / Boards of the town.
Vote – 5-0 in favor

9:00pm - Meeting Adjourned

Respectfully submitted,

Lynn Dahlin

Secretary

Respectfully submitted,

Lynn Dahlin

Secretary
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